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INTRODUCTION 

 

A statewide study in 2005 found that, in schools that had more fully implemented comprehensive guidance programs, there was a measurable 

positive impact on student achievement as well as on attendance and discipline issues. (Lapan, Gysbers & Kayson, 2005) An issue raised from this 

study was that, in order to show accountability for comprehensive guidance programs, it is first necessary to determine how fully implemented the 

program is within a building or district. Without that information, it would not be possible to show the impact that comprehensive guidance can have on 

relevant student outcomes such as those mentioned previously. This concern about the degree of implementation is one that has been in existence for 

quite some time. 

 

In order to attempt to help deal with this concern, the Internal Improvement Review (IIR) document was developed by the Guidance and 

Placement Section Staff in the Division of Career Education with input and revisions suggested by Counselor Educators from a majority of the colleges 

and universities having approved school counselor education programs, members of the Missouri State Guidance Advisory Board, members of the 

Missouri School Counselor Association and professional school counselors throughout the state. 

 

The IIR is intended to enable a building/district guidance department to realistically determine the degree to which the Missouri Comprehensive 

Guidance Program has been implemented. The completion of the IIR by the building/district is on a voluntary basis.  It is intended that the results, 

including noted areas of strength as well as noted areas of improvement, be used by the building/district to improve its implementation of its’ 

comprehensive guidance program. This will result in a positive impact on the achievement of its students as well as allowing the building/district to 

gauge how closely it is following Missouri School Improvement Program (MSIP) Guidance Standards. 

 
COMPLETING THE IIR 

 
It is recommended that the IIR be filled out by a professional school counselor and an administrator, either principal, superintendent or district 

designee, working together. This enables the administrator to be more aware of the extent to which the comprehensive guidance program is being 

implemented in his or her building/district. 
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The IIR, which begins with the Overview, has been divided into five sections that, in turn, have each been divided into elements considered 

necessary for the successful implementation of the Missouri Comprehensive Guidance Program Standards in a building/district.  
 

Each of the elements within a section is rated by putting, in the space provided, the number on the four point rubric for that section that reflects 

the level of implementation of the comprehensive guidance program for that element. The scale runs from 1 for minimal implementation to 4 for full 

implementation.  The scale allows the building/district to realistically determine the level of implementation rather than just marking whether an element 

or section is implemented or not implemented.  

 
Some of the elements in each rubric may not lend themselves to determining the level of implementation by use of a quantity. This means the 

raters will need to apply professional judgment in determining which point on the scale represents the current level of implementation for an item. In the 

rubric for each element, the key factor for deciding the level is bolded and underlined. 

 

To aid raters in deciding what number to mark for an item, sources are listed for each section to help in determining the rating given.  While 

these sources are not exhaustive, they should help raters to arrive at a number representative of the level of implementation for both items and 

sections. 

ANALYSIS OF THE IIR RESULTS 
 

To aid in utilization of this scale, four descriptors are listed to denote levels of implementation. Minimal would mean that little or no 

implementation of an item has occurred. Moderate would mean that some degree of implementation has occurred, but a considerable amount of 

implementation remains to be accomplished. Substantial means that most implementation of the item or section has occurred; many of the items 

rated would be expected to fall in this category. Full means that the element has been fully implemented according to the criteria listed on the rubric for 

that element. 

 

The scores for each element, each section, and the complete IIR can then be used to help determine the extent to which the building/district 

has implemented the Missouri Comprehensive Guidance Program. A scoring summary table allows the element, section and total score to be entered 

so that results can then be analyzed and strengths and areas in which to consider improvement identified. A sample of an improvement plan has been 

attached to consider for use or modification when undertaking the improvement process. 
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Section 1- 6.9.1 
Program Overview 
              Element                 4- 

Full  
Implementation 

                   3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

                   2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

                  1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

 
Score for Element 

A. Comprehensive 
guidance program 
objectives are aligned 
with the district and 
building CSIP goals and 
student performance 
data. 

Comprehensive 
guidance program 
objectives are fully 
aligned with both the 
district and building CSIP 
goals and student 
performance data. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program objectives are 
partially aligned with 
both the district and 
building CSIP goals and 
student performance 
data. 

Comprehensive 
guidance program 
objectives are partially 
aligned with either the 
district and building 
CSIP goals or student 
performance data. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program objectives are 
not aligned with the 
district and building CSIP 
goals and student 
performance data. 

 
 
 
______________ 

B. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview includes a 
written definition, 
philosophy, and relevant 
school board policy 
related to guidance 
programs. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview includes all of 
the following: 
1. A  written definition 
2. A  philosophy 
3. A  relevant school 
board policy 
related to guidance 
programs. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview includes two of 
the following: 
1. A  written definition; 
2. A  philosophy; 
3. A  relevant school 
board policy 
related to guidance 
programs. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview includes one 
of the following: 
1. A  written definition; 
2. A  philosophy; 
3. A  relevant school 
board policy 
related to guidance 
programs. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview includes none 
of the following: 
1. A  written definition; 
2. A  philosophy; 
3. A  relevant school 
board policy 
related to guidance 
programs. 

 
 
 
 
______________ 

C. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview fully describes 
both structural and 
program components. 
 
 
 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview fully describes 
both structural and 
program components. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview fully describes 
either structural or 
program components. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview partially 
describes either 
structural or program 
components. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview does not 
describe structural and 
program components. 

 
 
 
_____________ 

D. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview contains job 
descriptions for 
professional school 
counselors consistent 
with structural and 
program components of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 
 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview contains job 
descriptions for 
professional school 
counselors consistent 
with the structural and 
program components of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program at all 
levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview contains job 
descriptions for 
professional school 
counselors consistent 
with the structural and 
program components of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program at 
most levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview contains job 
descriptions for 
professional school 
counselors consistent 
with the structural and 
program components of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program at 
one level. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
overview does not 
contain job descriptions 
for professional school 
counselors that are 
consistent with the 
structural and program 
components of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

 
 
 
 
 
_____________ 
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Section 1- 6.9.1 
Program Overview 

     

Element                 4- 
Full 

Implementation 

                   3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

                   2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

                  1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for  
Element 

E. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains identified 
instructional objectives/ 
learner objectives that 
reflect the latest 
standards and grade 
level expectations (GLE). 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains identified 
instructional objectives/ 
learner objectives that 
reflect the latest 
standards and grade 
level expectations (GLE) 
at all levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains identified 
instructional objectives/ 
learner objectives that 
reflect the latest 
standards and grade level 
expectations (GLE) at 
most levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains identified 
instructional objectives/ 
learner objectives that 
reflect the latest 
standards and grade 
level expectations 
(GLE) at one level. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program does 
not contain identified 
instructional objectives/ 
learner objectives that 
reflect the latest 
standards and grade 
level expectations (GLE). 

 
 
 
 
______________ 

F. Professional school 
counselors delivering 
guidance services 
receive regular training 
on ethical standards 
outlined by American 
School Counselor 
Association (ASCA) and 
the American Counseling 
Association (ACA). 

Professional school 
counselors delivering 
guidance services 
receive yearly training 
on ethical standards 
outlined by American 
School Counselor 
Association (ASCA) and 
the American Counseling 
Association (ACA). 

Professional school 
counselors delivering 
guidance services receive 
training every other year 
on ethical standards 
outlined by American 
School Counselor 
Association (ASCA) and 
the American Counseling 
Association (ACA). 

Professional school 
counselors delivering 
guidance services 
receive infrequent 
training on ethical 
standards outlined by 
American School 
Counselor Association 
(ASCA) and the 
American Counseling 
Association (ACA). 

Professional school 
counselors delivering 
guidance services 
receive no training on 
ethical standards outlined 
by American School 
Counselor Association 
(ASCA) and the 
American Counseling 
Association (ACA). 

 
 
 
 
 
______________ 

G. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains a written 
evaluation plan. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains a written 
evaluation plan that 
includes all of the 
following areas: 
1. Program  
2. Personnel  
3. Results 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains a written 
evaluation plan that 
includes two of the 
following areas: 
1. Program  
2. Personnel  
3. Results 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains a written 
evaluation plan that 
includes one of the 
following areas: 
1. Program  
2. Personnel  
3. Results 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
contains a written 
evaluation plan that 
includes none of the 
following areas: 
1. Program  
2. Personnel  
3. Results 

 
 
 
 
____________ 

H. The Guidance 
Advisory Council Takes 
an active role in the 
implementation of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

The  Guidance Advisory 
Council performs all of 
the following actions:  
1. Meets at least twice a 
year  
2. Reviews all pertinent 
information  
3. Makes recommendations 
for the comprehensive 
guidance program.   

The Guidance Advisory 
Council performs two of 
the following actions:  
1. Meets at least twice a 
year  
2. Reviews all pertinent 
information  
3. Makes recommendations 
for the comprehensive 
guidance program.   

The Guidance Advisory 
Council performs one of 
the following actions:  
1. Meets at least twice a 
year  
2. Reviews all pertinent 
information  
3. Makes recommendations 
for the comprehensive 
guidance program.   

The Guidance Advisory 
Council performs none of 
the following actions:  
1. Meets at least twice a 
year  
2. Reviews all pertinent 
information  
3. Makes recommendations 
for the comprehensive 
guidance program.   

 
 
 
 
____________ 
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Section 1- 6.9.1 
Program Overview 

     

 
Element 

                4- 
Full 

Implementation 

                   3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

                   2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

                  1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

 
Score for  
Element 

I. The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
revised as needed. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
revised as needed each 
year as a result of both 
reviewing and analyzing 
guidance program 
evaluations and advisory 
council input 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
revised as needed each 
year as a result of either 
reviewing and analyzing 
guidance program 
evaluations or through 
advisory council input 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
revised as needed 
every other year as a 
result of either 
reviewing and 
analyzing guidance 
program evaluations or 
through advisory 
council input 
 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is not 
revised as needed at 
least every other year. 

 
 
 
 
______________ 

J. Comprehensive 
guidance program 
evaluation includes 
consideration of students’ 
attainment of learner 
objectives and the 
effectiveness of 
implementation of the 
program.  

Comprehensive 
guidance program 
evaluation includes 
consideration of 
students’ attainment of 
learner objectives and 
the effectiveness of 
implementation of the 
program as measured by 
all of the following:  
1. Process data  
2. Perceptual data  
3. Results data 
 
 
 

Comprehensive guidance 
program evaluation 
includes consideration of 
students’ attainment of 
learner objectives and the 
effectiveness of 
implementation of the 
program as measured by 
two of the following:  
1. Process data  
2. Perceptual data  
3. Results data 
 

Comprehensive 
guidance program 
evaluation includes 
consideration of 
students’ attainment of 
learner objectives and 
the effectiveness of 
implementation of the 
program as measured 
by one of the following: 
1. Process data  
2. Perceptual data  
3. Results data 
 

Comprehensive guidance 
program evaluation  
does not include 
consideration of students’ 
attainment of learner 
objectives and the 
effectiveness of 
implementation of the 
program as measured by:
1. Process data  
2. Perceptual data  
3. Results data 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
______________ 

K. The guidance staff is 
responsible for the design 
and implementation of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 

The guidance staff is 
fully responsible for the 
design and 
implementation of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program.  
 

The guidance staff is 
largely responsible for 
the design and 
implementation of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program.  

The guidance staff is 
minimally responsible 
for the design and 
implementation of the 
comprehensive 
guidance program.  

The guidance staff is not 
responsible for the 
design and 
implementation of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
______________ 
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Section 1- 6.9.1 Program 
Overview 

     

Element                 4- 
Full 

 Implementation 

                   3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

                   2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

                  1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

 
Score for  
Element 

L. Comprehensive 
guidance evaluation 
results are reported to 
identified stakeholders of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 

Comprehensive 
guidance evaluation 
results are reported to all 
identified stakeholders of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 

Comprehensive guidance 
evaluation results are 
reported to most 
identified stakeholders of 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 

Comprehensive 
guidance evaluation 
results are reported to a 
few identified 
stakeholders of the 
comprehensive 
guidance program. 

Comprehensive guidance 
evaluation results are not 
reported to identified 
stakeholders of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

 
 
 
______________ 

M. Evaluation results are 
used to determine 
priorities for the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Evaluation results are 
used on a continuous 
basis to determine 
priorities for the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Evaluation results are 
used on an infrequent 
basis to determine 
priorities for the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Evaluation results are 
seldom used to 
determine priorities for 
the comprehensive 
guidance program. 

Evaluation results are 
not used to determine 
priorities for the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

 
 
 
______________ 

N. Action plans have 
been developed for 
comprehensive guidance 
program improvement, 
based on program 
evaluation results. 

Action plans used for 
comprehensive guidance 
program improvement 
determined by program 
evaluation results, 
include all of the 
following:  
1. standard 
2. methods to be used 
3. time to start and end 
4. who will implement 
5. evaluation method  
6. expected result(s). 

Action plans used for 
comprehensive guidance 
program improvement 
determined by program 
evaluation results, include 
four of the following:  
1. standard 
2. methods to be used 
3. time to start and end 
4. who will implement 
5. evaluation method  
6. expected result(s). 

Action plans used for 
comprehensive 
guidance program 
improvement 
determined by program 
evaluation results, 
include two the 
following:  
1. standard 
2. methods to be used 
3. time to start and end 
4. who will implement 
5. evaluation method  
6. expected result(s). 

Action plans are not 
used for comprehensive 
guidance program 
improvement.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
______________ 

O. 100% of the 
counselor(s) time is spent 
on implementing the 
Comprehensive 
Guidance Program in the 
district. 

100% of the counselor(s) 
FTE time as noted by 
Position Code 50 on 
Core Data Screen 20 is 
spent on implementing 
the Comprehensive 
Guidance Program in the 
district. 

95% of the counselor(s) 
FTE time as noted by 
Position Code 50 on Core 
Data Screen 20 is spent 
on implementing the 
Comprehensive 
Guidance Program in the 
district.  

90 % of the 
counselor(s) FTE time 
as noted by Position 
Code 50 on Core Data 
Screen 20 is spent on 
implementing the 
Comprehensive 
Guidance Program in 
the district. 

Less than 90% of the 
counselor(s) FTE time as 
noted by Position Code 
50 on Core Data Screen 
20 is spent on 
implementing the 
Comprehensive 
Guidance Program in the 
district. 

 
 
 
 
______________ 

    Total Score for Section 1- 
6.9.1 Program Overview  

 
      ______________ 

Total Score  
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Section 2-6.9.2-

Curriculum 
     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

A. The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
reflects the most recently 
developed standards and 
grade level expectations. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum, at 
all levels, reflects the 
most recently developed 
standards and grade level 
expectations. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum, at 
most levels, reflects the 
most recently developed 
standards and grade level 
expectations. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum, at a 
few levels, reflects the 
most recently developed 
standards and grade level 
expectations. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
does not reflect the most 
recently developed 
standards and grade 
level expectations.  

 
 
 
________________ 

B. Students participate in 
classroom and group 
guidance curriculum 
activities. 

All students participate in 
classroom and group 
guidance curriculum 
activities. 

At least 85% of the 
students at all levels 
participate in classroom 
and group guidance 
curriculum activities. 

50-84% of the students at 
all levels participate in 
classroom and group 
guidance curriculum 
activities. 

Less than 50% of the 
students at all levels 
participate in classroom 
and group guidance 
curriculum activities. 

 
 
________________ 

C. The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum is 
articulated. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum is 
articulated through all 
grade levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum is 
articulated through most 
grade levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum is 
articulated through a few 
grade levels. 

The comprehensive 
guidance curriculum is 
not articulated. 

 
 
_________________ 

D. Student data and needs 
survey results are used to 
establish priorities for 
grade level expectations 
for comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
activities. 

Student data and needs 
survey results are used to 
establish priorities for 
grade level expectations 
for comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
activities at all grade 
levels. 

Student data and needs 
survey results are used to 
establish priorities for 
grade level expectations 
for comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
activities at most grade 
levels. 

Student data and needs 
survey results are used to 
establish priorities for 
grade level expectations 
for comprehensive 
guidance curriculum 
activities at a few grade 
levels. 

Student data and needs 
survey results are not 
used to establish 
priorities for grade level 
expectations for 
comprehensive guidance 
curriculum activities. 

 
 
 
 
________________ 

E. Regularly scheduled 
classroom comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum visits are noted 
on school calendars. 

Regularly scheduled 
classroom comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum visits are noted 
on school calendars for 
the entire year. 

Regularly scheduled 
classroom comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum visits are noted 
on school calendars each 
semester. 

Regularly scheduled 
classroom comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum visits are noted 
on school calendars for a 
quarter. 

Regularly scheduled 
classroom 
comprehensive guidance 
program curriculum visits 
are not noted on school 
calendars. 

 
 
________________ 

F. Comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum effectiveness is 
evaluated and revised as 
needed. 
 
 
 
 

Comprehensive guidance 
program curriculum 
effectiveness is evaluated 
and revised as needed on 
an annual basis. 
 
 

Comprehensive guidance 
program curriculum 
effectiveness is evaluated 
and revised as needed 
every other year. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program curriculum 
effectiveness is evaluated 
and revised infrequently. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program curriculum 
effectiveness is not 
evaluated and revised as 
needed. 

 
 
 
_________________ 
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Section 2-6.9.2-
Curriculum 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

G. The comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum is based on 
needs assessment 
information and reflects 
the characteristics of the 
building/district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum is fully based 
on needs assessment 
information and reflects 
the characteristics of the 
building/district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum is largely 
based on needs 
assessment information 
and reflects the 
characteristics of the 
building/district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum is minimally 
based on needs 
assessment information 
and reflects the 
characteristics of the 
building/district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program 
curriculum is not based 
on needs assessment 
information and does not 
reflect the characteristics 
of the building/district. 

 
 
 
 
 
_________________ 

H. Comprehensive 
guidance program budget 
planning includes 
provisions for different 
types of resources that 
assist students in 
achieving comprehensive 
guidance grade level 
expectations. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program budget planning 
includes provisions for all 
of the following: 
1. an overall program 
budget  
2. equitable access by all  
3. guidance staff/student 
ratios at or below MSIP 
standards  
4. facilities for individual, 
small and large group use 
5. professional 
development activities for 
professional school 
counselors  
6. communications 
equipment (i.e. 
computers)  
7. other equipment and 
materials sufficient to 
assist students in 
achieving grade level 
expectations. 
 
 
 

Comprehensive guidance 
program budget planning 
includes provisions for at 
least  five of the following: 
1. an overall program 
budget  
2. equitable access by all  
3. guidance staff/student 
ratios at or below MSIP 
standards  
4. facilities for individual,  
small and large group use 
5. professional 
development activities for 
professional school 
counselors  
6. communications 
equipment (i.e. 
computers)  
7. other equipment and 
materials sufficient to 
assist students in 
achieving grade level 
expectations. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program budget planning 
includes provisions for at 
least three of the 
following: 
1. an overall program 
budget  
2. equitable access by all  
3. guidance staff/student 
ratios at or below MSIP 
standards  
4. facilities for individual,  
small and large group use 
5. professional 
development activities for 
professional school 
counselors  
6. communications 
equipment (i.e. 
computers)  
7. other equipment and 
materials sufficient to 
assist students in 
achieving grade level 
expectations. 

Comprehensive guidance 
program budget planning 
includes provisions for 
two or less of the 
following: 
1. an overall program 
budget  
2. equitable access by all 
3. guidance staff/student 
ratios at or below MSIP 
standards  
4. facilities for individual. 
small and large group 
use  
5. professional 
development activities for 
professional school 
counselors  
6. communications 
equipment (i.e. 
computers)  
7. other equipment and 
materials sufficient to 
assist students in 
achieving grade level 
expectations. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_________________ 
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Section 2- 6.9.2 
Curriculum 

     

    Total Score for   
Section 2- 6.9.2 
Curriculum  

 
        Total Score 
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Section 3- 6.9.3 
Individual Planning 

     

              Element 4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

A. Individual planning 
activities have been 
implemented to help 
students. 

Individual planning 
activities have been 
implemented that help 
students at all levels.  
 

Individual planning 
activities have been 
implemented that help 
students at most levels.  

Individual planning 
activities have been 
implemented that help 
students at a few levels. 

Individual planning 
activities have not been 
implemented to help 
students. 

 
 
________________ 

B. Individual planning 
activities of various kinds 
are used to help 
students. 

Activities have been 
developed to help 
students do all of the 
following: 
1. Review their abilities, 
interests, skills and 
achievement;  
2. Plan personal, 
educational and 
occupational goals; 
3. Transition to different 
levels in school. 

Activities have been 
developed to help students 
do two of the following: 
1. Review their abilities, 
interests, skills and 
achievement;  
2. Plan personal, 
educational and 
occupational goals; 
3. Transition to different 
levels in school. 

Activities have been 
developed to help students 
do one  of the following: 
1. Review their abilities, 
interests, skills and 
achievement;  
2. Plan personal, 
educational and 
occupational goals; 
3. Transition to different 
levels in school. 

Activities have not  been 
developed to help 
students do any of the 
following: 
1. Review their abilities, 
interests, skills and 
achievement;  
2. Plan personal, 
educational and 
occupational goals; 
3. Transition to different 
levels in school. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
________________ 

C. Individual planning 
assists students in 
developing 4-6 year 
Personal Plans of Study 
that are formalized no 
later than the end of the 
eighth grade year.  

Individual planning 
assists all students in 
developing 4-6 year 
Personal Plans of Study 
that are formalized no 
later than the end of the 
eighth grade year. 

Individual planning assists 
most students in 
developing 4-6 year 
Personal Plans of Study 
that are formalized no later 
than the end of the eighth 
grade year. 
 

Individual planning assists 
a few students in 
developing 4-6 year 
Personal Plans of Study 
that are formalized no later 
than the end of the eighth 
grade year. 

Individual planning does 
not assist students in 
developing 4-6 year 
Personal Plans of Study 
that are formalized no 
later than the end of the 
eighth grade year. 

 
 
 
________________ 

D. Individual planning 
includes developmentally 
appropriate activities at 
elementary, junior 
high/middle school, high 
school as applicable in 
various areas. 

Individual planning 
includes 
developmentally 
appropriate activities at 
elementary, junior 
high/middle school, high 
school as applicable in 
all of  the following 
areas: 
1. Assessment 
2. Advisement  
3. Placement  

Individual planning includes 
developmentally 
appropriate activities at 
elementary, junior 
high/middle school, high 
school as applicable in two 
of  the following areas: 
1. Assessment 
2. Advisement  
3. Placement  
 

Individual planning includes 
developmentally 
appropriate activities at 
elementary, junior 
high/middle school, high 
school as applicable in one 
of  the following areas: 
1. Assessment 
2. Advisement  
3. Placement  
 

Individual planning does 
not include 
developmentally 
appropriate activities at 
elementary, junior 
high/middle school, high 
school as applicable in 
any of  the following 
areas: 
1. Assessment 
2. Advisement  
3. Placement  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
________________ 
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Section 3- 6.9.3 
Individual Planning 

     

              Element 4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

E. Individual planning 
includes individual and/or 
group guidance sessions 
to give assistance to 
students and 
parents/guardians in 
different areas.  

Individual planning 
includes individual 
and/or group guidance 
sessions to give 
assistance to all 
students , and 
parents/guardians when 
appropriate, in all of the 
following:  
1. Educational and 
career planning 
2. Making transitions 
from one grade level to 
the next  
3. Using standardized 
test results effectively.       

Individual planning includes 
individual and/or group 
guidance sessions to give 
assistance to all students , 
and parents/guardians 
when appropriate, in  two 
of the following:  
1. Educational and career 
planning 
2. Making transitions from 
one grade level to the next  
3. Using standardized test 
results effectively.                  

Individual planning includes 
individual and/or group 
guidance sessions to give 
assistance to all students , 
and parents/guardians 
when appropriate, in one of 
the following:  
1. Educational and career 
planning 
2. Making transitions from 
one grade level to the next  
3. Using standardized test 
results effectively.                  

Individual planning does 
not include individual 
and/or group guidance 
sessions to give 
assistance to all students 
and parents/guardians 
when appropriate.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
________________ 

F. Individual planning 
information is 
systematically 
disseminated by various 
means.  

Information is 
disseminated by all of 
the following: 
1. Information with  letter 
of explanation sent 
home 
2. Large group meetings 
3. Small group meetings 
4. Individual meetings 
with parent/student 
5. Postings on school 
website 

Information is disseminated  
by three of the following: 
1. Information with  letter of 
explanation sent home 
2. Large group meetings 
3. Small group meetings 
4. Individual meetings with 
parent/student 
5. Postings on school 
website 

Information is disseminated  
by two of the following: 
1. Information with  letter of 
explanation sent home 
2. Large group meetings 
3. Small group meetings 
4. Individual meetings with 
parent/student 
5. Postings on school 
website 

Information is 
disseminated by one or 
none of the following: 
1. Information with  letter 
of explanation sent home 
2. Large group meetings 
3. Small group meetings 
4. Individual meetings 
with parent/student 
5. Postings on school 
website 

 
 
 
________________ 

G. Individual planning 
information, including a 
Personal Plan of Study 
when appropriate, is 
given to students and 
parents/guardians for 
review on a regular basis. 

Individual planning 
information, including a 
Personal Plan of Study 
when appropriate, is 
given to students and 
parents/guardians for 
review on a yearly 
basis. 

Individual planning 
information, including a 
Personal Plan of Study 
when appropriate, is given 
to students and 
parents/guardians for 
review every other year. 

Individual planning 
information, including a 
Personal Plan of Study 
when appropriate, is rarely 
given to students and 
parents/guardians for 
review. 

Individual planning 
information, including a 
Personal Plan of Study 
when appropriate, is not 
given to students and 
parents/guardians for 
review.  

 
 
_______________ 
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Section 3- 6.9.3 
Individual Planning 

     

              Element 4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

H. Students and 
parents/guardians 
receive appropriate 
information about 
requirements at 
subsequent levels in the 
students’ education. 

All students and 
parents/guardians 
receive appropriate 
information about 
requirements at 
subsequent levels in the 
students’ education. 

Most students and 
parents/guardians receive 
appropriate information 
about requirements at 
subsequent levels in the 
students’ education. 

A few students and 
parents/guardians receive 
appropriate information 
about requirements at 
subsequent levels in the 
students’ education. 

Students and 
parents/guardians do not 
receive appropriate 
information about 
requirements at 
subsequent levels in the 
students’ education. 

 
 
 
________________ 

I. Personal Plans of 
Study for students are 
actively used during their 
high school experience. 
(FOR HIGH SCHOOL 
ONLY) 

Personal Plans of Study 
for students are 
reviewed and revised as 
needed annually during 
high school. 

Personal Plans of Study for 
students are reviewed and 
revised as needed every 
other year during high 
school. 

Personal Plans of Study for 
students are reviewed and 
revised once during high 
school. 

Personal Plans of Study 
for students are not 
reviewed and revised 
during high school. 

 
 
________________ 

J. Individual planning 
activities utilize career 
paths and/or career 
clusters to help students 
with their educational and 
career planning. 

Individual planning 
activities at all levels 
utilize career paths 
and/or career clusters as 
appropriate to help 
students with their 
career planning. 

Individual planning 
activities at most levels 
utilize career paths and/or 
career clusters as 
appropriate to help 
students with their career 
planning. 

Individual planning 
activities at a few levels 
utilize career paths and/or 
career clusters as 
appropriate to help 
students with their career 
planning. 

Individual planning 
activities do not utilize 
career paths and/or 
career clusters as 
appropriate to help 
students with their career 
planning. 

 
 
 
________________ 

    Total Score for 
Section 3 - 

6.9.3 Individual Planning 
                                       

 
        Total Score 
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Section 4-6.9.4-

Responsive Services 
     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for  
Element 

A. Students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development can readily 
access professional 
school counselors. 

All students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development can readily 
access professional school 
counselors. 

Most students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development can readily 
access professional 
school counselors. 

A few students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development can readily 
access professional 
school counselors. 

Students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development cannot 
readily access 
professional school 
counselors. 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

B. Counseling services 
are available within 
school to all students 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their personal/social, 
academic or career 
development.  

All of the following 
counseling services are 
available within school to 
students experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their  
personal/social, academic 
or career development: 
1. Individual counseling 
2. Small group counseling 
3. Crisis Counseling 
 
 

Two of the following 
counseling services are 
available within school  to 
students experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their 
personal/social, academic 
or career development: 
1. Individual counseling 
2. Small group counseling 
3. Crisis Counseling 

One of the following 
counseling services is 
available within school  to 
students experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their 
personal/social, academic 
or career development: 
1. Individual counseling 
2. Small group counseling 
3. Crisis Counseling 

None of the following 
counseling services are 
available within school  to 
students experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their 
personal/social, academic 
or career development: 
1. Individual counseling 
2. Small group counseling
3. Crisis Counseling 

 
 
 
 
 
 
________________ 

C. Consultation is utilized 
to assist all students who 
are experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their 
healthy development.  

Consultation with all of 
the following is utilized  
as appropriate to assist 
students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development: 
1. Teachers 
2. Parents/guardians 
3. Administrators 
4. Other school-based 
personnel 
5. Community based 
mental health 
professionals 
 

Consultation with three of 
the following is utilized 
as appropriate to assist 
students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development: 
1. Teachers 
2. Parents/guardians 
3. Administrators 
4. Other school-based 
personnel 
5. Community based 
mental health 
professionals 

Consultation with two of 
the following is utilized to 
as appropriate to assist 
students who are 
experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with their healthy 
development: 
1. Teachers 
2. Parents/guardians 
3. Administrators 
4. Other school-based 
personnel 
5. Community based 
mental health 
professionals 

Consultation with one or 
none of the following is 
utilized to assist students 
who are experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with their 
healthy development: 
1. Teachers 
2. Parents/guardians 
3. Administrators 
4. Other school-based 
personnel 
5. Community based 
mental health 
professionals 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_______________ 
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Section 4-6.9.4-
Responsive Services 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for  
Element 

D. An up to date written 
list of referral services is 
available to students, and 
their parents/guardians, 
who are experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with the 
student’s healthy 
development.  

An up to date written list of 
referral services is 
available to all students, 
and their 
parents/guardians, who 
are experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with the student’s healthy 
development. 
 

An up to date written list of 
referral services is 
available to most 
students, and their 
parents/guardians, who 
are experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with the student’s healthy 
development. 

An up to date written list of 
referral services is 
available to a few 
students, and their 
parents/guardians, who 
are experiencing problems 
that might be interfering 
with the student’s healthy 
development. 

An up to date written list 
of referral services is not 
available to students, and 
their parents/guardians, 
who are experiencing 
problems that might be 
interfering with the 
student’s healthy 
development. 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

E. Students, teachers, 
and parents/guardians 
are encouraged to make 
use of identified referral 
sources as is appropriate.  

Students, teachers, and 
parents/guardians are 
consistently encouraged 
to make use of identified 
referral sources as is 
appropriate. 
 

Students, teachers, and 
parents/guardians are 
sporadically encouraged 
to make use of identified 
referral sources as is 
appropriate. 

Students, teachers, and 
parents/guardians are 
seldom encouraged to 
make use of identified 
referral sources as is 
appropriate. 

Students, teachers, and 
parents/guardians are 
not encouraged to make 
use of identified referral 
sources as is appropriate. 

 
 
 
_______________ 

F. Professional school 
counselors collaborate 
with other school 
personnel in utilizing 
multiple procedures to 
systematically identify 
students at risk and 
implement strategies to 
decrease their level of 
risk. 

Professional school 
counselors collaborate 
with other school 
personnel in utilizing three 
or more of the following 
procedures to 
systematically identify 
students at risk and 
implement strategies to 
decrease their level of risk. 
1. Periodic Screening 
2. Teacher Referral 
3. Student self-referral 
4. Parent referral 
 

Professional school 
counselors collaborate 
with other school 
personnel in utilizing two 
of the following 
procedures to 
systematically identify 
students at risk and 
implement strategies to 
decrease their level of 
risk. 
1. Periodic Screening 
2. Teacher Referral 
3. Student self-referral 
4. Parent referral 
 

Professional school 
counselors collaborate 
with other school 
personnel in utilizing one 
of the following 
procedures to 
systematically identify 
students at risk and 
implement strategies to 
decrease their level of 
risk. 
1. Periodic Screening 
2. Teacher Referral 
3. Student self-referral 
4. Parent referral 
 

Professional school 
counselors do not 
collaborate with other 
school personnel in 
utilizing procedures to 
systematically identify 
students at risk and 
implement strategies to 
decrease their level of 
risk. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
_______________ 
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Section 4-6.9.4-
Responsive Services 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate 

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for  
Element 

G. Counselors actively 
participate in activities 
involving building/district 
crisis management plans. 

Counselors actively 
participate in all of the 
following activities 
involving building/district 
crisis management plans : 
1. Planning 
2. Revision as needed 
3. Implementation  
 

Counselors actively 
participate in two of the 
following activities 
involving building/district 
crisis management plans : 
1. Planning 
2. Revision as needed 
3. Implementation 

Counselors actively 
participate in one of the 
following activities 
involving building/district 
crisis management plans : 
1. Planning 
2. Revision as needed 
3. Implementation 

Counselors do not 
actively participate in 
activities involving 
building/district crisis 
management plans. 
 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

H. Responsive Services 
activities include referral 
and follow-up procedures. 

Responsive Services 
activities include both of 
the following: 
1.Effective and clear 
referral procedures 
2. Effective and clear 
follow-up procedures. 

Responsive Services 
activities include one of 
the following: 
1.Effective and clear 
referral procedures 
2. Effective and clear 
follow-up procedures. 

Responsive Services 
activities include vague 
referral procedures 
and/or follow-up 
procedures. 

Responsive Services 
activities do not include 
referral or follow-up 
procedures. 

 
 
 
_______________ 

I. Guidance personnel 
receive training on 
appropriate local, state 
and federal laws and 
procedures to ensure 
confidentiality of all 
student records. 

Guidance personnel 
receive yearly training on 
appropriate local, state 
and federal laws and 
procedures to ensure 
confidentiality of all 
student records. 

Guidance personnel 
receive training every two 
years on appropriate 
local, state and federal 
laws and procedures to 
ensure confidentiality of 
all student records. 

Guidance personnel 
receive infrequent 
training on appropriate 
local, state and federal 
laws and procedures to 
ensure confidentiality of 
all student records. 

Guidance personnel 
receive no training on 
appropriate local, state 
and federal laws and 
procedures to ensure 
confidentiality of all 
student records. 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

    Total Score for 
Section 4- 6.9.4 

Responsive Services  

 
_______________ 

Total Score 
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Section 5-6.9.5-System 

Support 
     

 
Element 

4- 
Full  

Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate  

Implementation 

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

A. Professional school 
counselors implement 
their program through 
consultation.  

Professional school 
counselors consult with 
all of the following: 
1.  Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers/department 
heads 
3. Parents/guardians 
4.  Students 

Professional school 
counselors consult with 
three of the following: 
1.  Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers/department 
heads 
3. Parents/guardians 
4.  Students 

Professional school 
counselors  consult with 
two  of the following: 
1.  Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers/department 
heads 
3. Parents/guardians 
4.  Students 

Professional school 
counselors consult with 
one or none of the 
following: 
1.  Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers/department 
heads 
3. Parents/guardians 
4.  Students 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

B. Professional school 
counseling services are 
supported by various 
program management 
activities. 

Professional school 
counseling services are 
supported by all of the 
following program 
management activities: 
1. Regularly scheduled 
guidance staff meetings 
2. Case consultations 
3. Relevant in-service 
meetings 
 

Professional school 
counseling services are 
supported by at least two 
of the following program 
management activities: 
1. Regularly scheduled 
guidance staff meetings 
2. Case consultations 
3. Relevant in-service 
meetings 
 

Professional school 
counseling services are 
supported by one of the 
following program 
management activities: 
1. Regularly scheduled 
guidance staff meetings 
2. Case consultations 
3. Relevant in-service 
meetings 
 

Professional school 
counseling services are 
not supported by any of 
the following program 
management activities: 
1. Regularly scheduled 
guidance staff meetings 
2. Case consultations 
3. Relevant in-service 
meetings 
 

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

C. Professional school 
counselors promote the 
comprehensive school 
guidance program to 
various segments of the 
community(e.g., 
businesses) 

Professional school 
counselors consistently 
promote the 
comprehensive school 
guidance program to 
various segments of the 
community(e.g., 
businesses) 

Professional school 
counselors occasionally 
promote the 
comprehensive school 
guidance program to 
various segments of the 
community(e.g., 
businesses) 

Professional school 
counselors rarely promote 
the comprehensive school 
guidance program to 
various segments of the 
community(e.g., 
businesses) 

Professional school 
counselors do not promote 
the comprehensive school 
guidance program to 
various segments of the 
community(e.g., 
businesses) 

 
 
 
______________ 
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Section 5-6.9.5-System 
Support 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for  
Element 

D. The district’s 
comprehensive guidance 
program is supported by 
various groups.  

The district’s 
comprehensive guidance 
program is supported by 
all of the following: 
1. Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers and other 
school personnel. 
3. Parents/guardians 
4. Community groups and 
organizations 

The district’s 
comprehensive guidance 
program is supported by 
two of the following: 
1. Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers and other 
school personnel. 
3. Parents/guardians 
4. Community groups and 
organizations 

The district’s 
comprehensive guidance 
program is supported by 
one of the following: 
1. Building and district 
administrators 
2. Teachers and other 
school personnel. 
3. Parents/guardians 
4. Community groups and 
organizations 

The district’s 
comprehensive guidance 
program is not supported 
by various groups. 

 
 
 
 
 
______________ 

E. Professional school 
counselors participate in 
appropriate professional 
development activities. 

Professional school 
counselors consistently 
participate in appropriate 
professional development 
activities. 

Professional school 
counselors occasionally 
participate in appropriate 
professional development 
activities. 

Professional school 
counselors rarely 
participate in appropriate 
professional development 
activities. 

Professional school 
counselors do not 
participate in appropriate 
professional development 
activities. 

 
 
______________ 

F. Professional school 
counselors regularly 
serve on appropriate 
committees within the 
district. 

Professional school 
counselors consistently 
serve on appropriate 
committees within the 
district. 

Professional school 
counselors occasionally 
serve on appropriate 
committees within the 
district. 

Professional school 
counselors rarely serve on 
appropriate committees 
within the district. 

Professional school 
counselors do not serve 
on appropriate committees 
within the district. 

 
 
_______________ 

G. The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
integrated with other 
educational programs 
within the district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is fully 
integrated with other 
educational programs 
within the district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
substantially integrated 
with other educational 
programs within the 
district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is 
partially integrated with 
other educational 
programs within the 
district. 

The comprehensive 
guidance program is not 
integrated with other 
educational programs 
within the district. 

 
 
_______________ 

H. Professional School 
Counselors spend little 
to no time performing 
non-guidance tasks. 
(e.g., clerical duties such 
as record keeping and 
excusing absences, 
performing disciplinary 
actions, acting as 
principal, acting as 
substitute teacher, etc.) 
 

Professional School 
Counselors spend no time 
performing non-guidance 
tasks. (e.g., clerical duties 
such as record keeping 
and excusing absences, 
performing disciplinary 
actions, acting as principal, 
acting as substitute 
teacher, etc.) 

Professional School 
Counselors spend 5% or 
less of their time 
performing non-guidance 
tasks. (e.g., clerical duties 
such as record keeping 
and excusing absences, 
performing disciplinary 
actions, acting as principal, 
acting as substitute 
teacher, etc.) 

Professional School 
Counselors spend 6-10% 
of their time performing 
non-guidance tasks. (e.g., 
clerical duties such as 
record keeping and 
excusing absences, 
performing disciplinary 
actions, acting as principal, 
acting as substitute 
teacher, etc.) 

Professional School 
Counselors spend more 
than 10% of their time 
performing non-guidance 
tasks. (e.g., clerical duties 
such as record keeping 
and excusing absences, 
performing disciplinary 
actions, acting as principal, 
acting as substitute 
teacher, etc.) 

 
 
 
 
 
______________ 
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Section 5-6.9.5-System 
Support 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

I. Professional School 
Counselors spend the 
majority of their 
comprehensive guidance 
program time involved in 
direct student services 
(i.e. in Curriculum, 
Individual Planning or 
Responsive Services). 

Professional School 
Counselors spend 85% or 
more of their 
comprehensive guidance 
program time involved in 
direct student services (i.e. 
in Curriculum, Individual 
Planning or System 
Responsive Services).

Professional School 
Counselors spend 70-84% 
of their comprehensive 
guidance program time 
involved in direct student 
services (i.e. in Curriculum, 
Individual Planning or 
Responsive Services). 

Professional School 
Counselors spend 50-69% 
of their comprehensive 
guidance program time 
involved in direct student 
services (i.e. in Curriculum, 
Individual Planning or 
Responsive Services). 

Professional School 
Counselors spend less 
than 50_% of their 
comprehensive guidance 
program time involved in 
direct student services (i.e. 
in Curriculum, Individual 
Planning or Responsive 
Services).

 
 
 
 
_______________ 

J. Professional school 
counselors participate in 
fair-share 
responsibilities.  

Professional school 
counselors participate in 
fair-share responsibilities 
in the same proportion 
as other staff members. 

Professional school 
counselors participate in 
fair-share responsibilities in 
a slightly greater 
proportion than 
other staff members. 

Professional school 
counselors participate in 
fair-share responsibilities in 
a substantially greater 
proportion than other staff 
members. 

Professional school 
counselors participation in 
fair-share responsibilities 
exceeds by a great 
margin, the proportion 
assigned to other staff 
members. 

 
 
 
______________ 

K. School Counselors in 
the building/district are 
appropriately certificated 
for their current level of 
practice. 

All School Counselors in 
the building/district hold 
Lifetime, Initial or Career 
Student Services 
certification for their 
current level of practice. 

Most of the School 
Counselors in the 
building/district hold 
Lifetime, Initial or Career 
Student Services 
certification for their 
current level of practice. 

One or more of School 
Counselors in the 
building/district hold 
Provisional Student 
Services certification for 
their current level of 
practice. 

One or more of the School 
Counselors in the 
building/district hold 
Temporary Student 
Services certification for 
their current level of 
practice. 

 
 
 
_______________ 

L. An evaluation of the 
Comprehensive 
Guidance Program is 
conducted on a regular 
basis. 

An evaluation of the 
Comprehensive Guidance 
Program is conducted 
every year. 

An evaluation of the 
Comprehensive Guidance 
Program is conducted at 
least every other year. 

An evaluation of the 
Comprehensive Guidance 
Program is conducted on 
an infrequent basis 

An evaluation of the 
Comprehensive Guidance 
Program is not conducted  

 
 
_______________ 

M. Counselors have time 
included in their weekly 
schedule for 
management of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Counselors consistently 
have time included in their 
weekly schedule for 
management of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Counselors occasionally 
have time included in their 
weekly schedule for 
management of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Counselors rarely have 
time included in their 
weekly schedule for 
management of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

Counselors do not have 
time included in their 
weekly schedule for 
management of the 
comprehensive guidance 
program. 

 
 
 
_______________ 
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Section 5-6.9.5-System 
Support 

     

 
Element 

4- 
Full Implementation 

3- 
Substantial 

Implementation 

2- 
Moderate Implementation

1- 
Minimal/No 

Implementation 

Score for 
Element 

N. Time and Task 
Analysis of 
comprehensive guidance 
program activities is 
conducted on a regular 
basis. 

Time and Task Analysis of 
comprehensive guidance 
program activities is 
conducted on at least five 
random days each 
semester. 

Time and Task Analysis of 
comprehensive guidance 
program activities is 
conducted on less than 
five random days each 
semester. 

Time and Task Analysis of 
comprehensive guidance 
program activities is 
conducted on five random 
days for one semester. 

Time and Task Analysis of 
comprehensive guidance 
program activities is 
conducted on less than 
five random days for one 
semester. 

 
 
______________ 

      
_______________ 

Total Score for   
Section 5- 6.9.5 

System 
Support 
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Overview Curriculum Individual Planning Responsive Services System Support 

Rubric Score Rubric Score Rubric Score Rubric Score Rubric Score 
A= A= A= A= A= 
B= B= B= B= B= 
C= C= C= C= C= 
D= D= D= D= D= 
E= E= E= E= E= 
F= F= F= F= F= 
G= G= G= G= G= 
H= H= H= H= H= 
I=  I=          (HS ONLY) I= I= 
J=  J=  J= 
K=    K= 
L=    L= 
M=    M= 
N=    N= 
O=     
TOTAL= ______ TOTAL= ______ TOTAL= ______ TOTAL= ______ TOTAL= ______ 
 
Section 
Totals 

Possible score 
(# of elements in the section 
rubric multiplied by 4) 
 

Obtained score 
(Sum of scores on section 
rubric circled by rater(s)) 

Percentage of Implementation 
(Obtained/Possible multiplied by 

100) 

Section 1- 
Overview 

(15 X 4) =60   _______/60 X 100 = __________ 

Section 2- 
Curriculum 

(8 X 4) =32  _______/32 X 100 = __________ 

Section 3- 
Individual Planning 

(10 X 4) = 40 IF  HS 
(9 X 4) = 36 IF EL OR 

               JH/MS 
 

 _______/40 X 100 = ________ IF HS 
_______/36 X 100== _______ IF EL   
                                           OR JH/MS 

Section 4- 
Responsive Services 

(9 X 4) = 36  _______/36 X 100 = __________ 

Section 5- 
System Support 

(14 X 4) = 56  _______/56 X 100 = __________ 

Total (56 X 4) = 224 IF HS 
(55X 4)= 220 IF EL OR 

JH/MS 

 _______/224 X 100 = _______ IF HS 
_______/220 X 100 = _______ IF EL   
                                            OR JH/MS 
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Possible Sources to consult for determination of level of Implementation of  
Missouri Comprehensive Guidance Program. 

 
Note 1: Sources listed for each section are not considered to be complete; other sources may be consulted as 
appropriate. 
Note 2: Some sources may be applicable in more than one section. 
 

     Section 1= 6.9.1-GUIDANCE PROGRAM OVERVIEW: Copy of District Guidance Program manual; Advisory Council Meeting Minutes; Job   
     Descriptions for counselors, Performance Based Professional School Counselor Evaluation form  

 
     Section 2= 6.9.2-GUIDANCE CURRICULUM: Guidance curriculum guides; Guidance curriculum scope and sequence; Teachers’/counselors  
     unit and lesson plans; Yearly master calendar for guidance; Curriculum materials 
     RESOURCES: Needs assessment results; Demographic data; Theoretical basis of program; Board policy for guidance; District CSIP; Master calendar  
     of activities; Counselor calendars and activity logs; Counselor/student ratios; Itemized guidance budgets; Inventories; Written procedures and  
     regulations 

 
     Section 3= 6.9.3-INDIVIDUAL PLANNING: Individual planning system guides; Guidance lesson plans; Career guidance center schedule of  
     activities; Sample 4-6 year plans; Test results and memos/handouts showing effective use of data; Standardized forms reflecting direct services to  
     students with parent involvement; Documents distributed providing information on test data, course content and selection, graduation requirements,  
     etc; Forms/documents indicating inclusion of special education students in guidance activities as appropriate 

 
     Section 4= 6.9.4-RESPONSIVE SERVICES:  Records verifying equitable service to all students; Crisis management plan(s); Counseling  
     session plans; Consultation session plans; Progress reports reflecting their use; Referral documentation forms; Schedules of activities; Schedule of  
     small group offerings; Letters of invitation and explanation or fliers; Parent permission forms; Documents in other languages as appropriate;   
     Satisfaction Surveys 

     Section 5= 6.9.5-SYSTEM SUPPORT: Certifications; Staffing patterns/organizational chart; Program definition; Position-specific job  
     descriptions; Professional development plans; Program improvement goals; Performance evaluation forms; Staff development plans, agendas, etc.;  
      New counselor materials; Professional library resources; Printed information regarding guidance service offerings; Documentation supporting parent  
      involvement effort; Copies of advocacy materials used to promote program 
      ACCOUNTABILITY: Annual written evaluation of student outcomes attained through program; Planning forms and evaluation reports; Calendars;  
      Program improvement plans; Budget expenditures; Counselor time accountability forms; Data on effectiveness of program activities; Documentation of  
      activity of advisory committee 
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COMPREHENSIVE GUIDANCE PROGRAM INTERNAL IMPROVEMENT REVIEW 
 IMPROVEMENT PLAN   

 
Target for Improvement: Section__________________________________    Element______________________________________________  
Basis for Selection (Include appropriate data):__________________________________________________________________________  
Goal:______________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Action(s) 
To be taken 

Person 
Responsible 

Beginning 
Date 

Ending 
Date 

Resource(s) 
Needed 

Result of Action(s) 
Include beginning  
and ending data 
 as appropriate 

A.      

B.      

C.      

D.      

 

 
 

Final result of action(s) taken:  


